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Labor-Management Council Minutes
Meeting Date:  July 8, 2014
Leader’s Conference Room, Tod Hall
In Attendance: John Beshara, Chief of Police, YSU (FOP); Allan Boggs, Director, Labor Relations; Dr. Annette Burden, Council Co-Chair (OEA); Jacquelyn Daniel-Johnson (APAS); Connie Frisby (ACE); Lonnie Gentry (ACE); Michael Glonek (APAS); Elaine Jacobs, Associate Athletic Director; Neal McNally, Interim Vice President for Finance and Administration; Kevin Reynolds, Chief Human Resources Officer; Dr. Teri Riley, Associate Provost; Jacob Schriner-Briggs, Vice President, Student Government; Gary Swegan, Associate Vice President for Enrollment Planning and Management; Mark Van Tilburg, Executive Director, Marketing Communications; and Christine Bidwell, Office of VP for Finance and Administration.
Check-In Updates

It was announced that an Executive Committee Meeting of the Board of Trustees was being held that afternoon at 3:00 p.m. When asked about the reason for the meeting, Dr. Riley replied that she had not seen an agenda.
Budget Update
Mr. McNally reported that the budget for FY 2015 had been approved by the Board of Trustees at the June 18 meeting.  The number of paper copies is somewhat limited; however, it has also been posted online. The budget includes $3.8M in reduced expenses that are closer to the actual revenues. It was based on last year’s enrollment figures less 3%; however, despite reductions in operating expenses and personnel, a structural operating deficit of $7.1M still exists. Following fall enrollment, longer range plans to balance the budget and strategically reallocate funds will be made in conjunction with meetings of the Board of Trustees.
Enrollment Update
Mr. Swegan indicated that he has had the opportunity over the last several months to analyze the enrollment statistics and share what he has learned with several constituencies on campus. In a twenty year snapshot, enrollment for 2013-2014 is almost 200 students higher that the twenty year average. During 2009-2010 student enrollment was 600-650 higher than ever before; institutions like ours tend to benefit when there is a recession. YSU’s bad debt in the last four years went from $300,000 to $3M. Changes in admission standards at YSU have gone from open admission to selective admission, largely due to the fact that the graduation rate among those students who will no longer be admitted was only 1% and state revenue is largely based on retention and graduation. Mr. Swegan predicts that enrollment will be down 2.5-3.0% one more year which will result in a variety of challenges for the University.
A handout on recruitment and enrollment statistics was disseminated, and it was noted that these figures will be fluid throughout the summer. Mr. Swegan noted that the University is turning a corner regarding quality; YSU will see the highest quality class in history as a result of reduced funding and past retention rates. In the coming year, the fourth crash day will be replaced by up to seven smaller recruitment programs. Royall and Company, a consulting firm, was engaged to increase communication with students; these services were paid for with private funds. 
Mr. Swegan thinks we will see some dramatic successes very soon, and he is reporting with honesty and reality. Several questions were posed regarding the demographics of where the majority of freshman students reside. 59.02% of freshman students are from Mahoning and Trumbull counties (23% - Trumbull; 35% - Mahoning). The top 15 high schools that represent newly enrolled students are usually pretty close to the same each year, and the majority of YSU’s students reside within eight miles from campus. Mr. Swegan indicated that he would send the list of the top 15 high schools for dissemination to the Labor Management Council.

Additionally, Mr. Swegan’s mantra is “frequency, duration, and magnitude;” he will be more aggressive with everybody regarding enrollment. He is working to put an infrastructure in place on enrollment by holding regular meetings and establishing an enrollment network that has met twice and has been very productive so far. Anyone who is interested in becoming part of the enrollment network is welcome and should contact Mr. Swegan to be added to the distribution list.
Marketing Update

Mr. Van Tilburg shared that the campus morale over the last couple of years has experienced a “rough time.” With the new energy brought to campus with President Tressel, the University needs an internal grand championing campaign. Too much negative information about the area and the University is present, and the general public is unaware of the positive things that are going on. Also, there is a need for everybody who works on campus to make prospective students feel welcome.
Dr. Burden stated that employees are feeling disrespected and unappreciated. In addition, there is low morale among employees. She asked, “How can we change that?” Mr. Van Tilburg indicated that we’ve got to start somewhere, and he thinks it has to start at the top, as President Tressel knows how to “rally the troops.” The core message in the marketing area is to focus on the positive things that are going on around here. He added that because YSU doesn’t have the marketing budget that Akron University and Kent State has, we are focusing efforts more locally with the spend that is available, and promotional efforts are very targeted. Marketing research was done when he arrived on campus, and he learned a lot. It is clear that our message was YSU is affordable; now what’s trending is communicating the value of higher education. Efforts are being made to promote the quality of our programs, accessibility to faculty, small class size, and incredible internship opportunities. He said we must “build the brand;” it doesn’t turn around quickly. Twice as much is being spent this year on social media and online advertising.
Pete’s Pals, a group established to get alumni to assist with recruiting, is being coordinated through Alumni & Special Events. Mr. Van Tilburg noted that there is a big opportunity for the University to make national headlines, since many people are rooting for the University with President Tressel on board and the recent departure of Randy Dunn. There is a window of opportunity for some very good publicity.
Athletics Budget
Ms. Jacobs explained that she had been asked to come to the Labor Management Council meeting to address questions that had been raised at the last meeting. Although the majority of the questions had been raised by individuals who were not in attendance, discussion centered on how the funding model worked in Athletics.
Generally, the budget for Athletics is approximately $14M.  Of that total, the department holds fundraisers that generate about $3M+, $4M is in scholarships, and about 90% is returned in revenue. A student on a partial scholarship brings in tuition revenue and housing income. In Athletics, they are pretty frugal with the budget; with travel and equipment costs, it is an expensive operation to run. However, a significant portion of the money comes back to the University. In Division I, the NCAA generates some revenue to supplement the budget; the amount is unknown and is based on bids. Revenue is also generated through ticket sales, as well as special games that are arranged with teams like Michigan State or the University of Pittsburgh. Neal added that the general fund subsidizes Athletics in the amount of $10.8M. Elaine also noted that dropping to a different division would reduce revenue.
Private donors funded the weight room and the media room. Donors want to fund extras over the University’s basic needs. The Penguin Club is the University’s only booster organization, and through fundraising initiatives, the club produces major revenue generation throughout the year. Those monies sponsor scholarships as well as needs that can’t be funded through the general fund.
Announcements – None
New Items
In response to a question about the results of the Campus Climate Survey, Mr. Reynolds reported that administration will review the results and discuss them to assess the University’s needs and make plans for improvement utilizing the Strategic Plan. With the new administration, no timetable is in place at the present time.

A question was raised about the status of the hiring freeze, and Mr. Reynolds indicated that some positions are being scrutinized. Some new faculty positions were recently filled, and integral positions like those of the Provost will be filled.

In regards to additional layoffs, Mr. Reynolds stated that they probably won’t occur in July; however, with the deficit still present, there is a probability that more will take place at some point.
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 10:19 a.m.

Agenda Items for the Next Meeting
1) Check-In Updates

2) Budget Update
3) Enrollment Update

4) Campus Climate Survey
Next Labor Management Council Meeting:  
Tuesday, September 9, 2013, 9:00 a.m.

Leader’s Conference Room

Respectfully submitted,

Christine Bidwell, Recorder

